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January 2000
•	 The National Nominat-
ing Committee chooses Richard V . 
Norment, CGFM, a member of the 
Nashville Chapter, as its candidate for 
President-Elect Designate. National Trea-
surer-Elect Designate is Eva J. Williams, 
CGFM, a member of the Washington, 
D.C. Chapter. 

February 2000
 • AGA plans to cosponsor a nation-
wide satellite teleconference with the 
National Association of State Auditors, 
Comptrollers and Treasurers and the 
Governmental Accounting Standards 
Board (GASB), covering the implemen-
tation of GASB’s new reporting model 
for state and local governments.

March 2000
•	 AGA members now opt to receive their 
monthly newsletter TOPICS electronically.

•	 AGA closes the books on fiscal year 
1999–2000, the first year using improved 
cost accounting techniques intended to 
record the full cost of major programs.

•	AGA welcomes the Northern Mari-
ana Islands Chapter.

May 2000
•	 The NEC appoints a Regional Gov-
ernance Task Force to study national 
committees and Regional Vice President 
responsibilities.

June-July 2000
•	 AGA’s 49th Annual PDC in San 
Francisco, “Expand Your Government 
Accountability Horizons,” is judged, “Sim-
ply the Best,” as the Association continues 
its 50th Anniversary celebration. A high 
point was the awarding of the Robert W. 
King Award to charter member and Past 
National President Raymond Einhorn, 
CGFM. Incoming National President WA 

“Bill” Broadus Jr., CGFM, CPA, accepted 
the gavel from outgoing National Presi-
dent Thomas J. Sadowski, CGFM, CPA.

•	 The Association’s new corporate identity 
and logo are unveiled at the PDC.

•	 The Academy for Government 
Accountability takes a bold step by mov-
ing one of the Government Financial 
Management Courses to the Internet.

•	 Rutgers University requires students 
in its governmental accounting graduate 
program to take the CGFM Exams.

August–September 2000
• AGA’s 50th Anniver-
sary comes to a gala 
close on Sept. 14–16 
in Washington, D.C., 
where the Association 
was founded on Sept. 

14, 1950. Members came from far and 
wide to help celebrate the ending of a 
remarkable year, filled with unforget-
table moments.

•	 1972–1973 Past National President 
Arthur Litke, has died.

October 2000
•	 The first audit to deter-
mine compliance with the 
CGFM Program’s continu-
ing professional education 
(CPE) requirement has 
been completed. CGFMs are required to 
earn 80 CPE hours every two years. AGA 
is pleased to report that the vast majority 
of those CGFMs audited have complied 
with the CPE requirement.

•	 1980–1981 AGA Past National Presi-
dent Frederick Neuman, 87, has died. 

•	 The National Science Foundation and 
the Social Security Administration are 
honored with AGA Certificates of Excel-
lence in Accountability Reporting.

•	 AGA partners with the Institute of 
Internal Auditors to present the State 
and Local Government Leadership 
Conference, “Partnerships That Produce 
Results,” in Austin, TX.

January 2001
•	 William J. Anderson Jr., CGFM, past 
president of the Washington, D.C. Chap-
ter, has been chosen by the National Nom-
inating Committee as AGA’s National 
President-Elect Designate. Richard O. 
Bunce Jr., CGFM, past president of AGA’s 
Richmond Chapter, has been chosen as 
the National Treasurer-Elect Designate. 

•	 AGA has entered into an official part-
nership with the National Association of 
State Auditors, Comptrollers and Trea-
surers (NASACT) to help advance the 
common interests of both Associations. 

•	 AGA holds 12th Annual Federal Lead-
ership Conference, “Leadership in Tran-
sition,” in Washington, D.C.

February 2001
•	 AGA’s Financial Management Stan-
dards Board expresses support of a 
revised audit and accounting guide to 
aid state and local governments in mak-
ing financial reporting changes required 
by GASB.

March 2001
•	 AGA welcomes the Central Indiana, 
Roanoke and Tallahassee Chapters.

April 2001
•	 Eleanor M. Clark, CGFM, the first 
woman to serve as AGA National Presi-
dent, has died. A member of AGA’s Wash-
ington, D.C. Chapter, she was a member 
for more than 30 years and was the 1980–
1981 National President.

•	 The Journal begins 
Volume 50 with a new 
name—Journal of Govern-
ment Financial Manage-
ment—and a new online 
offering: The Journal 
Online, located in the 
Members Only section 
of AGA’s website.
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May 2001
•	 AGA forges strategic partnership 
with the National Association of State 
Comptrollers (NASC), in which the state 
comptrollers endorse the CGFM as a 
professional designation for government 
financial managers working in the state 
comptroller community. 

July 2001
•	AGA’s 50th Annual 
Professional Develop-
ment Conference & 
Exposition, “Managing 
in the 21st Century,” 
brought together more 
than 1,200 professionals in historic 
Boston over the Fourth of July holiday. 
Darlene P. Richard, a member of AGA’s 
Baton Rouge Chapter, received the Rob-
ert W. King Memorial Award. Incoming 
National President Richard V. Norment, 
CGFM, CIA, received the gavel from 
outgoing National President WA “Bill” 
Broadus Jr., CGFM, CPA.

September 2001
•	 Three members of AGA’s Northern Vir-
ginia Chapter are among the casualties in 
the September 11 attack on the Pentagon: 
U.S. Department of Defense employee 
Patricia E. (Patty) Mickley, CGFM, 41, of 
Springfield, VA; U.S. Department of the 
Army employees Diana B. Padro, 55, of 
Woodbridge, VA; and Janice M. Scott, 46, 
of Springfield, VA.

October 2001
•	 In partnership with the National Asso-
ciation of State Auditors, Comptrollers 
and Treasurers, AGA holds 10th Annual 
State and Local Government Leader-
ship Conference, “Partnering Today for 
Results Tomorrow,” in Phoenix, AZ.

December 2001
•	 AGA is pleased to introduce and wel-
come its new Corporate Partners. These 
prestigious companies have chosen to 
support AGA’s continued growth by 
becoming Charter Corporate Partner 

members: Accenture, AMS, CACI, Influ-
atec, LMI, Optimum Management Sys-
tems LLC and SAP.

January 2002
•	 The National Nominating Committee 
chooses Jullin Renthrope, CGFM, CPA, 
CFE, CGFO, as AGA’s National Presi-
dent-Elect Designate. Evelyn A. Brown, 
CGFM, a past president of AGA’s Wash-
ington, D.C. Chapter, is the National 
Treasurer-Elect Designate.

•	 AGA holds 13th Annual Federal Lead-
ership Conference, “Leading Transfor-
mation,” in Washington, D.C.

•	 AGA honors five federal agencies with 
the prestigious Certificate of Excellence in 
Accountability Reporting: the National 
Science Foundation, Social Security 
Administration, U.S. Department of 
Commerce, U.S. Department of the Inte-
rior and the U.S. Department of Labor.

March 2002
•	 President Bush’s Budget Director 
Mitch Daniels uses his speech at AGA’s 
13th Annual Federal Leadership Confer-
ence to announce a major restructuring 
in the federal budget, which focuses on 
“how well” rather than “how much.”

•	 President Bush 
signs the National 
Defense Authoriza-
tion Act, including a 
provision to permit 
government agencies 
to “use appropri-
ated funds or funds 
otherwise available 
to the agency to pay for expenses for 
employees to obtain professional creden-
tials, including expenses for… profes-
sional certification and examinations to 
obtain such credentials.”

•	 AGA’s National Executive Committee 
(NEC) approves a $3.2 million operating 
budget for the 2003 fiscal year (April 1, 
2002 – March 31, 2003).

April 2002
•	 AGA’s NEC consolidates the State and 
Local Government Leadership Confer-
ence and the Federal Leadership Con-
ference into one National Leadership 
Conference, to be held in February of 
each year in Washington, D.C.

May 2002
•	AGA welcomes the Dover 
Capital Chapter.

June–July 2002
•	 AGA’s Immediate Past 
National President Richard V. 
Norment, CGFM, CIA, sets a 
goal of $30,000 for the final weeks of the 
AGA Relief Effort to benefit the three 
AGA families affected by the September 
11th Pentagon attack.

•	 AGA’s 51st Annual Professional 
Development Conference & Exposition 
in Atlanta, GA, gives more than 1,300 
attendees the tools they need to continue 
“Transforming the Government Enter-
prise.” Past National President and Past 
National Treasurer Thomas J. Sadowski, 
CGFM, CPA, who survived a bout with 
brain cancer while serving as National 
President, was honored with the Robert 
W. King Memorial Award. Incoming 
National President William J. Anderson 
Jr., CGFM, received the gavel from outgo-
ing National President Richard V. Nor-
ment, CGFM, CIA.

August–September 2002
•	 Eight agencies, more than any other 
year since the program’s inception, are rec-
ognized with CEAR Awards from AGA. 

•	The NEC votes to cease the printed 
version of TOPICS after the March 
2003 issue.

•	AGA holds the 11th Annual State 
and Local Government Leadership 
Conference, “Government Leader-
ship—Preparing the Way for Change,” 
in Richmond, VA.

October 2002
•	 AGA’s Denver Chapter kicks off its 
50th Anniversary year. The chapter was 
the first to be chartered by FGAA, the 
Federal Government Accountants Asso-
ciation, now AGA.

December 2002
•	 Comptroller General 
of the United States 
David M. Walker and 
a host of other high-
level state and federal 
officials plan to speak 
at AGA’s First National Leadership 
Conference.

AGA 2000–2010:  A Decade in Review
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August–September 2003
•	 AGA’s National 
Executive Committee 
selects Relmond P. Van 
Daniker, DBA, CPA, as 
its new executive direc-
tor. Van Daniker, who 
has been the executive 
director of the National 
Association of State Auditors, Comptrol-
lers and Treasurers since 1985, will relo-
cate from Lexington, KY, and start his 
new job with AGA on Oct. 1.

October 2003
•	 AGA mourns the passing of Charter 
Member and Past National President 
T. Jack Gary Jr., CGFM. Gary, who was 
92, served from 1952–1953 as the third 
National President of what was then the 
Federal Government Accountants Asso-
ciation. “Let me say that this Association 
has been the most satisfying and reward-
ing part of my professional career,” Gary 
said in a 2000 interview.

January 2004
•	AGA’s National Nominating Com-
mittee chooses Sam M. McCall, CGFM, 
CPA, CIA, CGAP, to serve as the candi-
date for AGA’s next National President-
Elect Designate. Karen J. Holmcrans is 
National Treasurer-Elect Designate.

February 2004 
•	 The 20 evaluations performed under 
AGA’s Certificate of Excellence in Ser-
vice Efforts and Accomplishments (SEA) 
Program are well under way. A program 
evaluation summary will be developed 
and available in late spring, 2004. 

•	 Anna D. Gowans Miller, MBA, CPA, 
joins the AGA staff in the newly created 
technical manager position. 

•	 Robert H. Attmore, CGFM, a member 
of AGA’s New York Capital Chapter, has 
been appointed the next GASB chairman, 
succeeding Tom L. Allen, a member of 
AGA’s Northern Utah Chapter. 

March 2004
•	More than 400 people participated in 
AGA’s Second Annual National Leader-
ship Conference in Washington, D.C., 
Feb. 19–20. 

•	 April is CGFM Month in Wisconsin: 
AGA’s Southern Wisconsin Chapter has 
solicited support for the Association’s 
CGFM certification from the top officials in 
state government—Governor James Doyle 
and Secretary of State Douglas LaFollette. 

•	 AGA welcomes the Greater Columbus 
Chapter.

May 2004
•	 Zack E. Gaddy, CGFM, CPA, a member 
of AGA’s Denver Chapter, is named the 
new director of the Defense Finance and 
Accounting Service (DFAS).

June 2004
•	 AGA’s 53rd Annual 
Professional Devel-
opment Conference, 
“Technology: Power-
ing the Accountabil-
ity Age,” is held in 
Washington, D.C. Past National Presi-
dent Richard V. Norment, CGFM, CIA, 
received the Robert W. King Memorial 
Award. Outgoing National President Jul-
lin Renthrope, CGFM, CPA, CFE, CGFO, 
passed the gavel to 2004–2005 National 
President Bobby A. Derrick, CGFM. 

•	 The list of government agencies that 
formally recognize the specialized skills 
and knowledge earned by CGFMs is 
growing. Dennis Gallagher, elected city 
auditor of the City and County of Den-
ver, has requested that “preferred skill 
status” be granted to all job applicants 
who have earned the CGFM designation. 

July 2004
•	 The U.S. General Accounting Office 
has a new name: the U.S. Government 
Accountability Office. 

• During the third quarter of fiscal 2004, 
federal agencies took the largest leap for-

ward yet on the 
Bush administra-
tion’s management 
reform scorecard, 
marking accom-
plishments in five 
areas of manage-
ment reform. 

September 2004
•	 A focus group charged with explor-
ing a possible name change for AGA has 
begun its work and is asking members 
for their input. 

•	 Raymond Harris, CGFM, a member of 
AGA’s New York Capital Chapter, joins 
the National Office staff as the director of 
education.

November 2004
•	 AGA is pleased to announce its new 
government organization group mem-
bership program called ADVANTAGE. 

January 2003
•	 The National Nominating Commit-
tee chooses Bobby A. Derrick, CGFM, 
to serve as the candidate for AGA’s next 
National President-Elect Designate. Jeanne 
B. Erwin, CPA, is National Treasurer-Elect 
Designate.

February 2003
•	 AGA holds its First National Leader-
ship Conference, “Accountability and 
Ethics,” in Washington, D.C.

•	The Alfred P. Sloan Foundation 
approves AGA’s funding to launch 
a Certificate of Excellence in Service 
Efforts and Accomplishments Report-
ing Program. 

March 2003
• AGA’s Mid-Missouri 
Chapter leaders per-
suade the Missouri 
State Division of Per-
sonnel to recognize the 
CGFM as equal to a 

bachelor’s degree and two years of pro-
fessional experience.

•	 This month marks the last printed 
issue of AGA’s Government Financial Man-
agement TOPICS newsletter. 

May 2003
•	 Charles W. Culkin Jr., 
CGFM, AGA’s longest-
serving executive direc-
tor, will retire on July 
11. A search committee 
is formed to seek his 
replacement.

June–July 2003
•	 AGA holds successful 52nd Annual 
Professional Development Conference & 
Exposition, “Managing $marter for the 
Future,” in Chicago. Past National Presi-
dent WA “Bill” Broadus Jr., CGFM, CPA, 
was the recipient of the Robert W. King 
Memorial Award. Outgoing National 

President William 
J. Anderson Jr., 
CGFM, passed the 
gavel to incoming 
National President 
Jullin Renthrope, 
CGFM, CPA, CFE, 
CGFO.

•	 AGA announces the seven recipients 
of the 2003 Certificate of Excellence in 
Accountability Reporting. 

•	AGA welcomes the Albuquerque 
Chapter.
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•	 The CGFM Program 
marks its 10th anniversary.

•	 All but two major agen-
cies submitted financial 
statements by Nov. 15, just 45 days after 
the close of the fiscal year, meeting a 
deadline that is nearly three months 
earlier than last year’s, the U.S. Office 
of Management and Budget (OMB) 
announces.

December 2004
•	 AGA’s National Nominating Commit-
tee chooses Jeffrey S. Hart, CGFM, CFE, a 
member of AGA’s Denver Chapter, Office 
of the Inspector General, EPA, as National 
President-Elect Designate. Thomas J. 
Sadowski, CGFM, CPA, a member of 
AGA’s Mid-Missouri Chapter, director of 
Accounting at the University of Missouri, 
is National Treasurer-Elect Designate.

•	 Association of Government Accoun-
tants is here to stay—for now anyway. 
The Name Change Focus Group, con-
vened by National President Bobby A. 
Derrick, CGFM, recommends no change 
to AGA’s name, and the recommendation 
is accepted by the NEC. 

February 2005
•	 AGA holds Third 
Annual National 
Leadership Confer-
ence, “Improving Government Perfor-
mance: Financial Managers Take Center 
Stage,” in Washington, D.C.

•	 AGA’s Reach Extends to Northern Mar-
iana Islands: Mike Sablan, public auditor 
of the Commonwealth of the Northern 
Mariana Islands, arranges to bring AGA’s 
CGFM courses to this remote string of 
islands in the North Pacific. 

March 2005
• AGA completes a 
research study on 
“Audit Federal Finan-
cial Controls: Sooner 
Rather than Later?” 
The report was the 
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first in the AGA Corporate Partner Advi-
sory Group Research Series and was 
sponsored by Kearney & Company.

April 2005
•	 AGA awarded 
the first-ever Certifi-
cates of Excellence in 
Service Efforts and 
Accompl i sh ments 
(SEA), after in-depth 
evaluation of perfor-
mance reports sub-
mitted by more than 
20 governments and 
government agencies.

•	 Eight states declared 
March as Certified Government Financial 
Manager month: Arkansas, Idaho, Loui-
siana, Maine, Michigan, Tennessee, Texas 
and Wisconsin.

June 2005
•	 Ten federal agencies receive AGA’s 
prestigious CEAR Awards.

Certificate of Excellence in
SERVICE EFFORTS &
ACCOMPLISHMENTS REPORTING

Relmond P. Van Daniker, DBA, CPA
AGA Executive Director

Bobby A. Derrick, CGFM
2004-2005 AGA National President

Certificate of Achievement
Presented to

For Your Outstanding Efforts in 
Producing a High Quality Service Efforts 

and Accomplishments Report 
for Fiscal Year 2004

A Certificate of Achievement in Service Efforts and
Accomplishments Reporting is presented by AGA to state 
and local governmental entities whose annual performance

reports fulfill the Governmental Accounting Standards 
Board’s suggested criteria for communicating results 

and thereby increasing public accountability.

OKLAHOMA HEALTH
CARE AUTHORITY

(OHCA)

      



24 JOURNAL OF GOVERNMENT FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT	 FALL 2010

July 2005
• AGA hosted its largest-ever 
Professional Development 
Conference & Exposition in 
Orlando, FL, “Leadership > Pre-
paring Tomorrow’s Account-
ability Professionals,” bringing 
together 1,500 professionals. 
Past National President Wil-
liam J. Anderson Jr., CGFM, 

received the Robert W. King Memorial 
Award. Incoming National President 
Sam M. McCall, CGFM, CPA, CIA, 
CGAP, accepted the gavel from outgo-
ing National President Bobby A. Derrick, 
CGFM.

•	 The last of three CGFM study guides 
was published, giving candidates a new 
way to study on their own for the three 
rigorous examinations. The CGFM Pro-
gram also conducted its first Intensive 
Review Course followed by a no-cost 
offering of the three examinations at the 
PDC. 

•	 AGA completed a research study on 
“Financial Management Shared Services: 
A Guide for Federal Users,” sponsored 
by Corporate Partner IBM.

August 2005
•	 Louisiana’s Office of the Legislative 
Auditor is now providing educational 
leave and reimbursement to employees 
who earn AGA’s CGFM certification. 

•	 Of 26 major agencies tracked by a pres-
idential scorecard, the U.S. Department 
of Labor is the first to garner the highest 
rating, a green mark, in the five catego-
ries deemed priorities by President Bush.

September 2005
•	 AGA launches relief effort to help Gulf 
Coast area members in the wake of the 
devastating Hurricane Katrina. More 
than $6,000 is raised in the first two 
weeks of the effort.

•	 AGA prepares for its first Performance 
Management Conference, “Service 
Efforts & Accomplishments Reporting: 
The Cornerstone for Building Trust and 
Enhancing Management,” Nov. 14–15 in 
Portland, OR.

October 2005 
•	 AGA recognizes Past National Presi-
dent and Charter Member Raymond 
Einhorn, CGFM, who marks 55 years of 
membership this year. 

November 2005
• AGA completed 
a research study on 
“Trends in Technol-
ogy,” sponsored by 
Corporate Partner CSC.

December 2005
• AGA’s Nominating Committee 

selects Richard L. Fair, CGFM, CPA, a 
member of the Trenton Chapter and 
state auditor of New Jersey, as National 
President-Elect Designate. David R. Ben-
nett, CGFM, CPA, a member of the East 
Tennessee Chapter and assistant county 
mayor/finance director, Blount County 
Government, Blount County, TN, is 
National Treasurer-Elect Designate.

January 2006
•	 Thanks to the generosity of members, 
AGA received $18,615 in contributions to 
the ongoing Hurricane Relief Effort. 

February 2006
•	 AGA presents the first two 2005 SEA 
Certificates of Achievement in Service 
Efforts and Accomplishments (SEA) 
Reporting Program to Maricopa County, 
AZ, and Bellevue, WA.

•	 The Intensive Review Course was 
again a big hit! Offered now for the 
second time at the National Leader-
ship Conference (NLC) in Washington 
D.C. on February 1–2, it was once again 
sold out at 50 participants. As a result, 
23 of the participants passed all three 
(or finished up their remaining) CGFM 
Examinations.

March 2006
•	The initiative to declare March 
“CGFM Month” is growing every year. 
To date, at least 12 states have declared 
March 2006 “CGFM Month.” This year 
local governments also joined in recog-
nizing the CGFM.

April 2006
•	 The NEC changes the Lifetime Mem-
bership requirement from 50 years of 
membership to 40 years. Ninety-seven 
members were granted lifetime AGA 
membership.

•	 AGA Charter Member Raymond Ein-
horn, CGFM, and the Association’s 11th 
National President (1960–1961), has died.

1999–2000
John D. Webster, CGFM, CPA

2000–2001
Julie V. Bryant, CGFM

2001–2002
Eva J. Williams, CGFM

2002–2003
Richard O. Bunce, CGFM

2003–2004
Evelyn A. Brown, CGFM

2004–2005
Jeanne Erwin, CGFM

2005–2006
Karen Holmcrans

2006–2007
Thomas J. Sadowski, CGFM, CPA

2007–2008
David R. Bennett Jr., CGFM, CPA

2008–2009
Thad Juszczak

2009–2010
Mary E. Peterman, CGFM, CPA

2010–2011
Joseph L. Kull, CGFM, CPA

The 2000s:  
AGA National Treasurers

NASA/Goddard Space Flight Center Scientific Visualization Studio
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Members Who Made a Difference
MacRay Curtis, CPA

MacRay “Mac” Curtis retired in 2009 after 31 years at the Utah State 
Auditor’s Office, but didn’t even last a year before going back to work. Not 
surprising for someone who considered it a “fun challenge” to revitalize the 
struggling Northern Utah Chapter in 2000 when it was close to disbanding.

The Northern Utah Chapter has since become one of the strongest in the 
region, and Curtis is now director of local government audits at Wisan, Smith, 
Racker & Prescott. He attended the chapter’s spring professional develop-

ment conference this year and has resumed attending monthly AGA meetings. “I found that I’m 
not the retiring type,” Curtis said. 

Curtis took the same can-do approach to his AGA volunteerism. In fact, he was recruited to serve 
as president-elect of the chapter during his very first year of membership in 2000. Members had 
just voted to keep the chapter alive, and he was called in to help give it life support. He helped 
recruit a strong board of directors, and together the group kept the chapter not only alive but grow-
ing. “I have a huge commitment to government and governmental training,” Curtis recalled. “It 
sounded like an interesting challenge. It felt like it would be something good to do and fun to do.” 

“He really was a good leader for our chapter and really without him and a few others, there 
would be no Northern Utah Chapter,” said Robert Bond, CGFM, AGA’s Senior Vice President for 
Section III. The few people who were doing everything for the chapter in 2000 were about to 
give up until a new board of directors was installed and new members recruited, he said.

“He’s one of those guys who did anything you asked him to do,” Bond said. “That’s the reason 
that I nominated him.” Curtis is a Member Who Made a Difference for the last decade. He went 
from president-elect, to president of the chapter, to Rocky Mountain Regional Vice President. 
He also served as education director for three years and then as communications director. He 
won a first-place newsletter award in that role. 

As director of local government audits at the Utah State Auditor’s Office, Curtis was well 
versed in Yellow Book issues and a range of other governmental auditing topics, so he has made 
presentations at chapter and regional training events. He has organized the chapter’s spring 
professional development conference and fall symposium, and enjoyed his interactions with the 
mostly state and local government membership as well as the chapter leaders.

“I really enjoyed rubbing shoulders with them and planning the monthly training,” Curtis said. “I 
just found that our volunteers on our executive committee were more than willing to make many 
sacrifices to help others.”

Curtis has given a lot to AGA, but has AGA given back to him? “I’ve always been a firm believer 
that being part of a profession, you owe something to the profession,” he said. “So my motiva-
tion was just to give to the profession. But yet, I feel I gained a lot of experience in leadership.” 

Bond says the chapter is now 150 members strong with a full board of directors, a president-
elect and a president-elect designate lined up. Monthly meetings are attended by about 50 
people and up to 150 participate in the chapter’s PDC. “We’re doing very well, and if it wasn’t for 
people like Mac in the early 2000s, we’d be nothing,” Bond said. “We really wouldn’t be there.”

					     —Christina M. Camara

•	 AGA completed a research study on 
“The Federal Purchase Card: Use, Policy 
and Practice,” sponsored by AGA Cor-
porate Partner Visa.

June 2006
•	 AGA kicks off its 
55th Annual Profes-
sional Development 
Conference & Exposi-
tion, “Navigating the 
Way to Citizen Centered Government,” 
in San Diego. Nearly 1,800 attendees 
were treated to a stirring remembrance 
of AGA Charter Member and Past 
National President Raymond Einhorn, 
CGFM, who died in April. Past National 
Treasurer and former Executive Director 
Charles W. Culkin Jr., CGFM, received 
the Robert W. King Memorial Award. 
Outgoing National President Sam M. 
McCall, Ph.D., CGFM, CPA, CIA, CGAP, 
passed the gavel to incoming National 
president Jeffrey S. Hart, CGFM, CIA. 

• AGA completed a 
research study on “Chal-
lenges in Performance 
Auditing: How a State 
Auditor with Intrigu-
ing New Performance 
Authority is Meeting 
Them,” sponsored 
by Corporate Partner 
Accenture.

•	 AGA completed a research study on 
“PAR—The Report We Hate to Love,” 
sponsored by Corporate Partner Price-
waterhouseCoopers LLP.

July 2006
•	 AGA welcomes the Mid-Willamette 
Valley Chapter.

August 2006
•	AGA’s Academy for Government 
Accountability awards first Mortimer 
A. Dittenhofer Dissertation Research 
Awards. 

Integrating Measurement  
with Management:  
Making the Connection

October 30-31, 2006

Renaissance Schaumburg Hotel  
& Convention Center 

Schaumburg, IL 

AGA’s Second Annual  
NatIONaL PeRfORmaNCe  
maNagemeNt CONfeReNCe

Preliminary Program &  
Registration Materials

September 2006
•	More than 400 government account-
ability professionals gathered in 
Atlanta on September 25–26 for AGA’s 
First Internal Control and Fraud 
Conference. 

October 2006
• AGA’s Second Per-
formance Manage-
ment Conference is 
held in Schaumburg, 
IL, October 30–31.

• Lisa Thatcher, MPA, 
is the first former AGA 

staffer to become a CGFM. 

Fraud Prevention & Detection: 

The Newest Tools 
& Techniques

September 25 – 2�, 200�
Atlanta, GA
14 CPE Hours

 

Conference 
Program

AGA’s First National 
Internal Control & 
Fraud Conference



•	 AGA President Jeffrey S. Hart, CGFM, 
CFE, and Comptroller General of the 
United States David Walker are panelists 
in the Fiscal Wake-Up Tour in Denver 
and Seattle. The Fiscal Wake-Up Tour is a 
series of public forums around the coun-
try designed to help educate the public 
on our nation’s daunting long-term fiscal 
challenges.

January 2007
•	 Samuel T. Mok, CGFM, CIA, a member 
of AGA’s Washington, D.C. Chapter and 
chief financial officer, U.S. Department of 
Labor, is the National Nominating Com-
mittee choice as AGA’s National Pres-
ident-Elect Designate. Thad Juszczak, 
also a member of the Washington, D.C. 
Chapter and a senior manager at Grant 
Thornton LLP, is National Treasurer-
Elect Designate.

•	 The state of Oregon, the city of Saco, 
ME, and the city of Portland, OR, all 
signed on to produce four-page “annual 
state of the government” reports to their 
citizens, as part of AGA’s Citizen-Centric 
Reporting initiative.  

February 2007
•	 AGA holds its Fifth Annual National 
Leadership Conference in Washington, 
D.C. 

•	 AGA completes a 
research study on “The 
State Purchase Card: 
Uses, Policies and Best 
Practices,” sponsored 
by Corporate Partner 
Visa.

March 2007
•	 The first of four Sec-

tional Leadership Meetings (SLM) is held 
for AGA’s Section IV Chapters. 

•	 AGA completes a research study on 
“Federal Real Property Asset Manage-
ment,” sponsored by Corporate Partner 
American Appraisal.

•	 AGA welcomes the Aroostook County 
Chapter.

Stephanie K. Paschel, a member of AGA’s Cleveland 
Chapter, recruited 215 members over the last 10 years. In 
the same time period, Emelda M. “Angie” Lowi-Teng, a 
member of AGA’s Sacramento Chapter, recruited 115 new 
members. The late Elsa Giammarco, a member of AGA’s 
Central Ohio Chapter, recruited 98 new members. We 
asked Paschel and Lowi-Teng to tell us how they did it.

AGA: What is the secret to your success as a recruiter?
Paschel: The secret to my success as a recruiter is a host of very strong and supportive board 
members. I have two early career co-chairs and one retention co-chair who assists me in recruiting 
new members to AGA. As a group, we are able to focus on our core potential members, who are usu-
ally early career, telling them about the advantages of membership and encourage them to become 
members of AGA.

Lowi-Teng: I set goals for recruiting. Persistence is the key.

AGA: What do you think makes the difference in recruiting new AGA members?
Paschel: Our membership consists of mostly DFAS employees. AGA Cleveland has been very for-
tunate over the last 2-3 years due to an increase of new employees being hired at DFAS.  When the 
new employees attend orientation, we include brochures and contact information in their orientation 
packets.  We also hold two or three membership drives per program year to recruit new members. 

Lowi-Teng: You have to be excited about AGA. When people see your enthusiasm about AGA, it makes a 
difference. They want the same thing you have because they usually ask: “What’s in it for me?”

AGA: What words or phrases do you use to describe AGA and what your membership has 
meant to your career?
Paschel: The words or phrases I would use to describe AGA are: excellent networking opportunities 
and leader in improving government performance and accountability.

Lowi-Teng: Because of AGA, I was able to build my self-esteem, improve my communication skills, go 
places, meet people and have fun doing it.

AGA: Do you have a special story or two about recruiting a new member?
Paschel: I tell them that my experience as a member of AGA has been very rewarding. I have had the 
opportunity to meet and network with numerous people from different agencies within the govern-
ment as well as the private sector. I have attended a number of AGA PDCs and local luncheons over 
the last few years and have met and learned a lot from the various speakers and a wide range of 
subject matter that has impacted my life professionally and personally and many levels. And I cannot 
forget about the educational, professional and certification opportunities AGA provides.

Those experiences prompted me to become more active as an AGA member. In 2004, I became the 
Director of Membership for my chapter, Regional Co-coordinator for the Ohio-Michigan Region, as well 
as a member of the AGA Ethics Board. I encourage anyone who is on the fast track to advance in their 
careers to join AGA because “membership does have its benefits.”

Lowi-Teng: I tried recruiting my brother before, and he kept procrastinating, but when he saw that I 
was going places and having fun he decided to jump in.

AGA: Have any of your members gone on to leadership roles at the chapter, regional, or 
national level? How does that make you feel as the person who introduced them to AGA?
Paschel: We have had several people move up to leadership roles at the chapter and regional levels, 
including myself. One of our past presidents was the chapter president for years as well as the Ohio-
Michigan Region RVP. I have been the Ohio-Michigan Region Co-Membership Chairperson for the past 
five years as well as a member of the AGA National Ethics Committee.

Lowi-Teng: Yes. Joe Chang, who happens to be my brother, has gone on to be the Regional Coordinator 
of Membership for the Sacramento Chapter effective July 1, 2010. Also, Steve Purser, a co-worker, is on 
the board of directors and is the chairperson for membership. I feel good about introducing two outstand-
ing members to AGA. We traveled to the SLM (Sectional Leadership Meeting) in Kansas City, MO, in May 
and we got a lot of new information plus we had fun. I am looking forward the PDC in Orlando.

The Decade’s Top Member Recruiters  
Share the Secrets of Their Success
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Oregon State Controller’s Division 

Report to Our Citizens 

Fiscal Year 2009 

Citizen Centric Mission: To improve the quality of life  
for all Oregonians by making government work better. 

Overview 
 

The Oregon State Controllers Division (SCD) provides services to the State of Oregon in the areas of accounting, 
systems, payroll, financial reporting, and internal control. Our Division manages the systems that produce payroll 
checks for state employees, makes vendor payments, and accumulates the financial data to prepare annual financial 
statements. We set accounting policies for the state, coordinate federal reporting, support accounts receivable 
management, internal controls, and e-commerce. Due to legislative service reductions, the e-commerce program has 
been eliminated from SCD as of the end of FY09. We also provide accounting and budget services to small state 
agencies.   
 

Purpose 
Our purpose is to serve the people of Oregon by: 
� Providing continuous improvement of financial, technical support, and services to our customers and public 

stakeholders. 
� Fulfilling assigned operational and oversight responsibilities with the highest possible degree of excellence, 

efficiency, and effectiveness. 
� Contributing to the protection of the public’s trust and promoting the public’s interest.  
� Enhancing effective public-policy decisions at all levels of government. 

 

Programs & Services  
 

Our statewide programs and services are:   

• Statewide Accounting & Reporting Services (SARS) This group compiles the state’s financial statement from all 
agencies which is reported to the federal government. 
 

• Statewide Financial Management Services (SFMS) staff manage the state financial accounting system by 
providing operational control, improvements to system functionality and efficiencies, system policies, training, and 
support for approximately 1,700 accounting and purchasing system users. The systems feature a general ledger, 
accounts payable and receivable, and fiscal reporting. 
 

• Statewide Financial Services (SFS) This group provides services to agencies for statewide accounts receivable 
management, financial, technical and service support for the statewide  E-Commerce application and statewide 
internal controls.  The SFS section operated as a part of SCD through the end of FY09.  However, due to 
legislative service reductions the e-commerce program was eliminated from SCD and the remaining programs 
have been combined within the Administration section for FY10.   
 

• Oregon Statewide Payroll Services (OSPS) staff manage the centralized payroll system for state agencies to pay 
the approximately 36,000 employees.  The OSPS team ensures that the payroll system is functional according to 
federal and state payroll tax laws, forty-two collective bargaining agreements, the PEBB and other payroll related 
regulations. 
 

• Shared Client Services (SCS) staff provide daily accounts payable, accounts receivable, budgeting documents 
and reports, receipts and disbursement services for selected small state agencies and the Governor’s Office. 

 

Employee Demographics 
 

SCD has 48 employees who serve about 85 state agencies. These SCD employees have earned a wide range of 
degrees and certifications and are members of numerous professional organizations. SCD employees are valued for 
their years of service, education, certifications, and active professional associations. 
 
 
 
 
 

Degrees   

Master's Degree 6 

Bachelor’s Degree 23 

Associate’s Degree 6 

Total 35 

Certifications   

Certified Government Financial Manager (CGFM)  1 

Certified Public Accountant (CPA)  6 

Certified Fraud Examiner  1 

Other Professional Certifications  6 

Total 14 
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Selected Demographic Information
2005 2006

Population 	 550,560 	 556,370

Per	Capita	Income	(2004	data) $34,744 N/A

Portland	MSA	Unemployment	Rate 	 5.5% 4.7%

%	of	Total	Work	Force	in	Government 15% 16%

#	of	City	Employees 5,651 5,765

City of Portland Characteristics 
With a population of 556,370, the City comprises an area of approximately 
145 square miles in northwestern Oregon. Located astride the Willamette 
River at its confluence with the Columbia River, Portland is the center 
of commerce, industry, transportation, finance and services for a 
metropolitan area of more than 2 million people. Portland is the largest 
city in Oregon, the seat of Multnomah County and the second largest  
city in the Pacific Northwest.

City Goals
• Build a family-friendly city, 

where families can afford to  
live and children can be reared 
and educated in a supportive 
community.

• Create a stronger economy,  
planning for both the success 
of our business community and 
individual and family prosperity.

• Enhance public safety and  
emergency preparedness by 
reviewing service delivery in  
the city and with our regional 
partners, ensure a safe and 
peaceful community.

• Meet the energy challenges of 
today and the future in an envi-
ronmentally responsible manner.

• Continue the task of rebuilding 
the City’s infrastructure.

Table of Contents

2  How We Have Progressed?

3 The City’s Budget

4 What’s Next?

�

How the City Operates
Portland, incorporated in 1851, is a home rule charter city. The City Char-
ter is the basic law under which the City operates and can be amended only 
by a vote of the people. The Charter provides for five nonpartisan Council 
members, called Commissioners, including the Mayor. The City Auditor 
is independently elected and conducts financial and performance audits 
and oversees other accountability programs in the City. They are elected at-
large to four-year terms. The positions are full-time and salaried. 

The Mayor is the formal representative of the City and is responsible for 
assigning each of the Commissioners responsibility for bureaus to manage. 
The Mayor and Commissioners act as legislators and administrators. Thus, 
Council members are responsible for both enacting and enforcing City 
laws, as well as administering bureaus under their supervision.

America’s Cleanest 
City is Portland!
Reader’s Digest compared data on 
the 50 most populous metropolitan 
areas in the US and Portland tops the 
list. What is a clean city? It’s a place 
where the air quality is good, the 
water is safe to drink and factories 
are not dumping harmful chemical 
waste into the environment. It’s also 
a place where you look up and down 
streets that are free of garbage, and 
stroll through litter-free parks.

The City of Portland, Oregon
Auditor’s Report to Residents

Fiscal Year 2006

City Organization and Information 
The City of Saco employs 166 people full time (excluding education).  
Property taxes generate $24.6 million, plus state aid and other funds total 
to approximately $44 million in revenues (2007 budget). Of those dollars, 
32.88% (30.13% in 2006) or just over $14 million are dedicated to city 
services, for a per capita cost of $805.99 ($738.42 in 2006).

Another way to consider this impact is that the average home in Saco  
with a value of $230,000 in 2007 and 2006 paid total property taxes 
in fiscal year 2007 of $2,928 ($2,981 in 2006). Of this total, $962.76 
(32.88%) was to pay for city services. This per median home contribution 
to fund city services breaks down as follows:”

Vision Statement
Our vision is a high quality of life for Saco Citizens:

•	 Central	to	this	vision	is	a	sustainable	economy	that	offers	an	opportunity	for	everyone	to		
have	rewarding	employment	and	for	business	to	prosper,	now	and	in	the	future.

•	 The	people	of	Saco	bring	this	vision	into	reality	by	working	together	and	building	on	our		
tradition	of	hard	work,	dedication	and	ingenuity.

City Government
The City operates under the mayor-
council-city administrator form of 
government. Policy making and 
legislative authority are vested in 
the seven member City Council, 
which is elected on a non-partisan 
basis. The mayor and seven council 
members are elected to two-year 
terms from seven districts (wards). 
The City Council is responsible, 
among other things, for:

• passing ordinances 
• adopting the budget 
• confirming mayoral nominations 
of committees and the City 
Administrator

The City Administrator is 
responsible for:

• carrying out the policies and 
ordinances of the City Council 
• overseeing the day-to-day 
operations of the City 
• appointing the heads of City 
departments, some with City 
Council confirmation

The City of Saco is a full service 
provider, with services that include:

• police and fire protection 
• waste water collection  
and treatment 
• snow removal and  
road maintenance 
• parks and recreation 
• code enforcement and  
building inspection

Each department is responsible for 
providing services to the citizens 
within the Saco community. 
Services may be extended beyond 
city limits through mutual aid 
agreements. Eleven departments 
(including the School Department) 
operate within the city, with a 
mixture of appointed and elected 
officials as department heads.

$ Expenses
2007 2006

Assessing 15.20 14.76

City Clerk/General Assistance 16.36 15.80

Fire 184.69 176.27

Finance 32.18 33.01

Public Works 332.07 304.50

Code Enforcement 21.13 20.31

Police 252.10 236.99

Human Resources 19.01 18.48

Planning & Economic Development 22.48 21.75

Parks & Recreation 67.54 56.10

962.76 897.97

Total Property Taxes ($230,000 home) 2,928.00 2,981.00

Percentage Dedicated to Fund City Services 32.88% 30.13%

   Main Street, Saco, Maine

Strategic Goals
Strategic goals are general 
statements of purpose that pertain 
to how the City achieves its 
mission and vision. The strategic 
goal generally addresses end results 
rather than specific actions. A goal 
provides a framework and direction 
for city departments to align their 
objectives and plans to achieve 
their goals.

 Downtown Revitalization

 Infrastructure and Capital 

  Development & Maintenance

 Growth Management

 Meeting New Environmental  
 Regulation Challenges

 Technological Innovation  
 & Implementation

 Human Resource Investment

 Leisure Services Investment

Meeting the Financial Needs  
 for City Services

Public Safety

Strategic Alignment Process
Vision

Strategic Goals

Strategic Plan

Strategic Objectives

Milestones (Outcomes)

Performance Measurement

Performance Pay

Feedback

Alignment

�

The City’s strategic plan and alignment process provides direction for the 
management of the City and aligns departmental objectives with the nine 
major strategic goal areas.

Complete financial information is available at the city’s Web site, www.sacomaine.org
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The City of Saco, ME
A Report to Our Citizens

Fiscal Year 2007



Best means being 
able to save the day

While we don’t have any superpowers and have never saved a 
damsel in distress, Kearney has saved the day for many of its 
clients.  Contact us today to find out how we can assist your 
agency with:

To find out how Kearney can come to your rescue, visit our website, www.kearneyco.com

·  Financial Services
·  CFO/Compliance Audits
·  Internal Controls/A-123 Assessments and Reviews
·  Program Management
·  IT Services
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April 2007
•	AGA completes a research study 
on “Process-Based Financial Report-
ing,” sponsored by Corporate Partner 
Grant Thornton LLP.

May 2007
•	 AGA completes a research study on 
“Should State and Local Governments 
Strengthen Financial Controls by Apply-
ing SOX-Like Requirements?” sponsored 
by Corporate Partner KPMG LLP.

•	 AGA completed a research study on 
“The State Travel Card—Uses, Policies 
and Best Practices,” sponsored by Corpo-
rate Partner Visa.

June 2007
•	 AGA hosts the PDC in Nashville, TN, 
“Creating Exceptional Value in a Chang-
ing World,” bringing together more 
than 1,800 professionals. Past National 
President Jullin Renthrope, CGFM, CPA, 
CFE, CGFO, received the Robert W. King 
Memorial Award. Outgoing National 
President Jeffrey S. Hart, CGFM, CFE, 
passed the gavel to incoming National 
President Richard L. Fair, CGFM, CPA.

•	 A donation of $12,500 was made to the 
Academy for Government Accountability 
in memory of AGA Past National Presi-
dent and charter member Raymond Ein-
horn, CGFM.

•	 AGA’s Washington, D.C. Chapter cel-
ebrates its 50th Anniversary.

•	 AGA completes a research study on 
“Trends in Technology—2007 Review,” 
sponsored by Corporate Partner CSC.

•	 AGA completes a research study on 
“The Federal Travel Card—Uses, Policies 
and Best Practices,” sponsored by Corpo-
rate Partner Visa.

56th ANNUAL PROFESSIONAL 
DEVELOPMENT CONFERENCE 
& EXPOSITION

Creating Exceptional Value 
in a Changing World

Professional  
Development 
Conference  
& Exposition

AG
A’

s  
56

th
  A

nn
ua

l 

June 24 – 27, 2007  •  24 CPE hours
Nashville Convention Center  •  Nashville, TN

Conference  Program
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July 2007
•	The League of 
Women Voters 
includes AGA’s Citi-
zen-Centric Report-
ing Initiative in its 
publication titled, 
Observing Your Gov-
ernment in Action: Protecting Your Right 
to Know. 

•	AGA’s 68 Corporate Partners include 
public accounting firms, major system 
integrators, IT companies, manage-
ment consulting firms, financial ser-
vices organizations and education & 
training companies.

•	 AGA members raised more than 
$39,000 in three days during the PDC in 
Nashville. The money will be divided 
among several charities.

August 2007
•	 The Academy for Government 
Accountability has established the Ray-
mond D. Einhorn Research Award.

September 2007
•	 AGA’s Second Annual Internal Control 
& Fraud Conference in Atlanta attracted 
more than 400 attendees.

•	 Maricopa County, AZ, joins a growing 
list of governments that have produced 
four page “state of the government”  
Citizen-Centric Reports.

• The Missouri State Auditor’s 
Office offers salary increases 

to employees who earn the 
CGFM certification.

October 2007
•	 AGA’s First Government Financial Case 
Challenge starts on Oct. 15 with 13 univer-
sities from across the U.S. participating. 

•	The U.S. Coast Guard, the Denali 
Commission and the U.S. Department 
of Defense are the first federal agencies 
to commit to producing Citizen-Centric 
Reports.

•	AGA launches a project to Improve 
Intergovernmental Cooperation and 
welcomes Helena Sims to the National 
Office staff as the director of Intergov-
ernmental Relations. 

November 2007
•	AGA’s Financial Management Stan-
dards Board sends a comment letter to 
the Governmental Accounting Stan-
dards Board (GASB) on its Exposure 
Draft, Accounting and Financial Reporting 
for Derivative Instruments.

•	 The state of Arizona, the city of Sche-
nectady, NY, the state of Nevada, the 
city of Albany, NY, the state of West 
Virginia and the city of West Valley, UT, 
joined a growing list of state and local 
governments and federal agencies that 
are producing four-page Citizen-Centric 
Reports.

December 2007
•	 The University of Nebraska at Omaha 
and the University of Texas at Dallas 
are the finalists in the first Government 
Finance Case Challenge.

January 2008
•	 AGA completes a 
research study on “21st 
Century Financial Man-
agers—A New Mix of 
Skills and Educational 
Levels?” sponsored by 
Corporate Partner Man-
agement Concepts.

•	 AGA’s Nominating 
Committee selects William A. Morehead, 
Ph.D., CGFM, CPA, a member of AGA’s 
Jackson Chapter, as National President-
Elect Designate. Mary E. Lechner, CGFM, 
CPA, a member of AGA’s Virginia Penin-
sula Chapter, is National Treasurer-Elect 
Designate.

February 2008
•	 The State of Nevada 
becomes the first state 
to unveil its four-page 
Citizen-Centric Report. 

•	 AGA’s Sixth Annual 
National Leadership 
Conference, Feb. 21–22, 
in Washington, D.C., 
had a record-breaking attendance of 
more than 700. Admiral Thad W. Allen, 
the 23rd commandant of the U.S Coast 
Guard, spoke about leadership and 
vision on the last day of the conference.

•	 AGA welcomes the Mid-Ohio Valley 
and Charleston Chapters.

March 2008
•	To recognize the CGFM 
Program and its accom-
plishments, AGA 
declares each March 
“CGFM Month.”

•	 The University of 
Texas at Dallas is AGA’s first Government 
Finance Case Challenge Champion.

April 2008
•	 AGA and the government account-
ability community mourn a great leader, 
William R. Snodgrass, comptroller emer-
itus, state of Tennessee. He was a strong 
supporter of AGA’s Nashville Chapter, 
one of the Association’s most dynamic 
chapters.

•	 Thanks to the initiative and dedication 
of AGA regional and chapter leaders, at 
least 45 state and local governments have 
declared March 2008 “CGFM Month.”

May 2008
•	 AGA forms part-
nership with Nor-
wich University, 
giving AGA mem-
bers the oppor-
tunity to earn 12 graduate credits and 
prepare for the CGFM Examinations at 
the same time.

•	 AGA recognizes 
the outstanding 
Fiscal Year 2007 
performance and 
a c c o u n t a b i l i t y 
reporting efforts 
of a record-setting 
17 federal agencies, 
which received the Certificate of Excel-
lence in Accountability Reporting (CEAR).

June 2008
•	 The state of South Carolina adopts 
Citizen-Centric approach to financial 
reporting.

July 2008
•	 AGA hosts the 57th Annual Profes-
sional Development Conference & Expo-
sition in Atlanta, GA, “Building on the 
Dream: Shaping a Culture of Account-
ability,” with more than 2,000 profession-
als in attendance. Past National President 
Sam M. McCall, Ph.D., CGFM, CPA, 
CIA, CGAP, received the Robert W. King 
Memorial Award. Outgoing National 
President Richard L. Fair, CGFM, CPA, 
passed the gavel to incoming National 
President Samuel T. Mok, CGFM, CIA.

To see additional information, visit: controller.nv.gov
1

Ensure a Healthy Economy
-Maintain a business-friendly environment
-Diversify Nevada’s economy
-Establish a stable revenue base

Provide First-Rate Education for All Nevadans
-Enable schools to determine the needs of their 
students

-Recruit and retain the highest-quality teachers

Lead in Alternative Energy Development
-Solar Power Generation
-Geothermal Power Generation
-Wind Power Generation

Nevada’s leaders will work to protect the health and 
welfare of its communities by promoting a healthy 
economy, a business-friendly environment and excellent 
schools.

The Nevada visioN

PlaNs for The fuTure

Plans for the Future.........  

Nevada’s Progress...........   

Nevada’s Finances...........

What’s Next?...................   
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Table of CoNTeNTs

Calendar Year 
2007

Calendar Year 
2008

Population 2,565,382 2,600,167

Per Capita Income 40,480 40,353

Visitor Volume 58,847,240 51,590,250

Fiscal Year      
2008

Fiscal Year      
2009

Public School Enrollment 436,778 431,309

State Government Employees 27,074 26,452

Unemployment Rate 6.7% 12.5%

1,000,000,000,000

demograPhiC iNformaTioN

State of Nevada
a rePorT To our CiTizeNs

for fisCal Year eNdiNg JuNe 30, 2009



How Closely

Have You

Examined Your 

With high demand for accountability, it’s critical to
closely examine your internal controls, identify
weaknesses, and conduct updates to ensure programs
run efficiently. 

Management Concepts provides extensive programs
and services designed to help you analyze your
internal controls system to reduce the risk of waste,
fraud, and mismanagement.

• High-Impact Training
• Custom Programs
• Internal Control Assessment — CompassIC™

Learn More Today!
Call 703.790.9595 or visit

www.managementconcepts.com/auditing
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•	 AGA’s Nashville Chapter celebrates 30 
years. The chapter has been one of AGA’s 
strongest and most active.

•	 AGA completed a research study on 
“SAS 70 Reports: Are they Useful and 
Can They Be Improved?” sponsored by 
Corporate Partner Ernst & Young.

•	 AGA welcomes the El Paso Chapter.

August 2008
•	 AGA Executive Director Relmond Van 
Daniker, DBA, CPA, is featured in Ameri-
can City & County, a magazine covering 
state and local government issues, in an 
article he authored titled, “Making Sense.”

•	 The CGFM Program completes a com-
prehensive update of all three CGFM 
Examinations, including a job analysis 
study of the role of the Certified Govern-
ment Financial Manager. The new CGFM 
Examinations go live on Aug. 15.

September 2008
•	 AGA’s Third Annual 
Internal Control & 
Fraud Conference is 
held in Phoenix, AZ, 
Sept. 22–23. 

•	 AGA completes a research study 
on “XBRL and Public Sector Finan-
cial Reporting: Standardized Business 
Reporting: The Oregon CAFR Project,” 
sponsored by Corporate Partner Price-
waterhouseCoopers LLP.

October 2008
•	 The Fourth Annual Performance Man-
agement Conference is held Oct. 27–28, 
2008, in Seattle, WA. 

•	 Seventeen universities participate in 
AGA’s Second Government Finance Case 
Challenge, Oct. 20–31.

November 2008
•	 AGA completed a research study 
on “Characteristics of Effective Audit 
Committees in Federal, State and Local 
Governments,” sponsored by Corporate 
Partner KPMG LLP.

December 2008
•	 AGA begins a series of radio shows 
focusing on the importance of govern-
ment transparency and accountability. 
“Your Money, Your Government” is 
hosted by AGA Executive Director Rel-
mond Van Daniker, DBA, CPA.

AGA’s Third Annual  

Internal Control &  
Fraud Conference

September 22 – 23, 2008 
Wyndham Phoenix  
Phoenix, AZ 

14 CPE Hours

ConFerenCe  
ProGrAm

Fraud08_OnsiteCS2_v4.indd   1 9/12/08   4:43:04 AM
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•	 Lisa Casias, CPA, a member of AGA’s 
Washington, D.C. Chapter, is selected by 
AGA’s National Nominating Committee 
as National President-Elect Designate. 
She is deputy chief financial officer at the 
U.S. Department of Commerce. Joseph 
L. Kull, CGFM, CPA, a member of AGA’s 
Northern Virginia Chapter, is National 
Treasurer-Elect Designate.

•	 AGA welcomes the Beckley Chapter.

January 2009
•	 AGA offers a Certificate of Excellence 
in Citizen-Centric Reporting for gov-
ernmental entities that prepare and dis-
tribute outstanding four-page reports to 
citizens.

•	 AGA partners with LinkedIn to intro-
duce its first online community.

•	 AGA completes a research study on 
“Grants Management: XBRL Can Help,” 
sponsored by Corporate Partner Bear-
ingPoint.	

February 2009
•	 AGA’s Seventh 
Annual National 
Leadership Confer-
ence includes Gene 
L. Dodaro, CGFM, 
acting comptroller 
general, U.S. Gov-
ernment Account-
ability Office (GAO).

•	 The University of North Carolina at 
Pembroke is the champion of AGA’s 
Second Government Finance Case 
Challenge.

•	 AGA completes a 
research study on “Pro-
curing Audit Services in 
Government: A Practi-
cal Guide to Making 
the Right Decisions,” 
sponsored by Corpo-
rate Partner Kearney & 
Company.

•	 AGA welcomes the Circle City and 
South Dakota Chapters. 

March 2009
•	 AGA completed a research study on 
“Performance-Based Management,” 
sponsored by Corporate Partner Grant 
Thornton LLP.

Members Who Made a Difference
Tammy Fruscione, CGFM

When the Cumberland River crested in early May, flooding much 
of Nashville, Davidson County and middle Tennessee, Tammy Frus-
cione, CGFM, did what she always does—she rolled up her sleeves 
and went to work to help those in need. Her tireless efforts on behalf 
of the needy in her local area spurred the Nashville Chapter to nomi-

nate her as a Member Who Made a Difference in the last decade.

“It was terrible,” she said of the flooding, which struck close to her Mount Juliet home, but 
spared her house. “I’d hate for anyone to have to go through that.”

With her hometown under water, Fruscione tried to track down a boat so she could go out 
and help people. However, she said laughing, people who knew better told her to stay home.

It’s that spirit of pitching in that has made Fruscione an active member of the Community Ser-
vice Committee since she joined the chapter 10 years ago—one month after she began work 
in the Comptroller of the Treasury’s Division of State Audit. Today she is a Legislative Auditor 
III, TennCare/Medicaid, still within the Division of State Audit. 

As is the AGA way in Nashville, her colleagues wasted no time in recruiting her into the 
chapter, and she has enjoyed serving in a number of community service roles ever since. 
This program year, she takes another turn as co-chair of the committee.

One of her most important endeavors has been the Project Pencil initiative, which began 
when she noticed a need for sponsorship when her son, who is now 15, began kindergarten 
at Alex Green Elementary School in Nashville. It wasn’t until her son transferred to another 
school with active sponsors that she realized how great the need was at Alex Green, so she 
convinced the chapter to sponsor the school. 

As sponsors, chapter members go into school to read to students and act as math tutors, among 
other roles. With 95 percent of the school’s population receiving food assistance, the chapter 
also fills a critical need by buying massive quantities of school supplies to ensure all students 
start the year properly equipped with what they need. 

One year, the chapter raised enough money to donate televisions to a number of classrooms, and 
last year they purchased a computer for a math tutor. “Whenever they need us, we’re there,” 
Fruscione said. 

That same “get it done” spirit is what’s going to bring Nashville back from the brink of catastro-
phe, Fruscione said. “We’re okay,” she said just over a week after the flood. “We’re taking care 
of it. We’re doing what we do. It’s amazing what people are doing for each other.”

In nominating Fruscione for as a Member Who Made a Difference, Nashville Chapter Presi-
dent Karen B. Hale, CGFM, MAOM, singled out Fruscione’s efforts on Project Pencil, but 
noted that her contributions to the chapter go far beyond community service. 

“Tammy is one of those members who are willing to go the extra mile,” Hale wrote. “She 
has worked the registration table at monthly meetings, she has spent hours working on 
the chapter’s community service projects and has never stepped back when called upon. 
Tammy has served on the Meetings and Attendance Committee, setting up the location for 
monthly meetings, and she has assisted in the annual spring socials held by the chapter. 
Tammy has been an asset, and continues to serve the chapter and exude the spirit of AGA.”

When asked how she felt about being nominated as a Member Who Made a Difference, 
Fruscione said, “I was very shocked and very honored. It’s humbling. What I do I don’t do for 
that type of recognition, but I really appreciate it.”

					     —Marie S. Force

Tammy Fruscione, CGFM, presents Brenda Steele, principal of Alex Green 
Elementary School, with a donation from the Nashville Chapter.

 AGA’s 
Seventh Annual 
National 
Leadership 
Conference
 February 19 – 20, 2009

Ronald Reagan Building and 
International Trade Center

Washington, D.C.

14 CPE Hours
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When Congress passed the Sarbanes-Oxley Act in 2002, prohibiting CPA 
fi rms from earning non-auditing income from their auditing clients, we at 
Cotton & Company thought it was a good idea.  

In fact, we thought it was a good idea back in 1981, when we began our 
audit practice. That’s why we’ve never mixed our auditing and consulting 
engagements. And it’s why we go out of our way to avoid even the 
slightest confl ict of interest. We believe an accurate assessment of any 
organization begins with hard questions…and ends with real answers. 

To fi nd out if Cotton & Company is the right choice for you, contact 
Matthew Johnson at 703-836-6701 or visit www.cottoncpa.com.

Matthew H. Johnson
CPA, CISA, CGFM
Executive Managing 
Partner
Cotton & Company

“  We didn’t need Congress to 
tell us to do the right thing. 
We’ve been doing it since 1981.”

CAC ad fall Jrnl 2010.indd   1 6/25/10   10:36 AM

April 2009
•	 AGA’s Emerging Leaders Featured 
on YouTube video. The video featured 
the testimonials of several Early Career 
members who attended the February 
2009 National Leadership Conference. 

May 2009
•	 AGA establishes an official page on 
Facebook: www.facebook.com/pages/
Alexandria-VA/Association-of-Govern-
ment-Accountants/59915723319.

•	 Seventeen federal agencies Received 
AGA’s prestigious CEAR Award. 

June 2009
•	 AGA’s 58th Annual Professional 
Development Conference & Expo-
sition, “Jazzing It Up: Best Practices 
in Government Accountability,” 
in New Orleans, LA, welcomes 
more than 2,000 professionals. 
Past National President Jeffrey S. 
Hart, CGFM, CFE, received the 
Robert W. King Memorial Award. 
Outgoing National President Samuel T. 
Mok, CGFM, CIA, passed the gavel to 
incoming National President William A. 
Morehead, Ph.D., CGFM, CPA.

•	AGA completed a research study on 
“Trends in Technology: Digital Disrup-
tions,” sponsored by Corporate Partner 
CSC.

September 2009
•	 AGA holds the Fourth Annual Internal 
Control & Fraud Conference in Washing-
ton, D.C., Sept. 16–17. 

•	 The city of Stamford (CT), Benton 
County (WA), the city of Columbus 
(IN) and the Springfield-Green County 
Health Department (MO) join the grow-
ing list of governments using AGA’s 
Citizen-Centric Reporting format.

•	 AGA completed a research study on 
“Managerial Cost Accounting in the 
Federal Government: Providing Use-
ful Information for Decision-Making,” 
sponsored by Corporate Partner The MIL 
Corporation.
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•	 AGA expanded its online commu-
nity to include these four networking 
opportunities:

–	 Become a Fan of AGA on 
Facebook: www.facebook.com/
pages/Alexandria-VA/Associ-
ation-of-Government-Accoun-
tants/59915723319

–	 Create a LinkedIn Profile: www.
linkedin.com/groups?home=&gid=
1049477&trk=anet_ug_hm

 –	Follow AGA on Twitter: http://
twitter.com/AGA_AdvanceGov

 –	Visit AGA on GovLoop: www.
govloop.com/group/aga

•	 AGA’s new book: Managing for High 
Government Performance is published. The 
book is a collection of essays on perfor-
mance management in government. 

January 2010
•	 AGA chapters organize efforts to col-
lect donations to assist the victims of the 
Jan. 12 Haiti earthquake.

February 2010
•	 After epic snow-
storms cripple the 
nation’s capital 
the week before, 
nearly 700 people 
attend AGA’s Eighth 
Annual National 
Leadership Confer-
ence, Feb. 18–19, in 
Washington, D.C.  

•	 At its February meeting, AGA’s NEC 
approved a $6.9 million operating bud-
get for the 2011 fiscal year (April 1, 2010 
– March 31, 2011).

•	 AGA welcomes the Gulf Coast and 
Missouri River Chapters.

March 2010
•	 AGA Past National President Douglas 
K. Haywood, CGFM, CPA, passes away 
suddenly on March 1 in Phoenix, AZ. 
A member of AGA’s Phoenix Chapter, 
Doug had retired recently after a long 
career in Arizona state government. 

•	 The University of Wisconsin – Platte-
ville wins the AGA Government Finance 
Case Challenge.

•	 Federal Chief Performance Officer Jef-
frey D. Zients speaks at AGA’s Meet the 
Financial Management Policy-Makers 
breakfast, on March 30.

April 2010
•	 AGA holds the first 
Federal Performance 
Conference on April 
27–28, 2010 in Wash-
ington, D.C., focusing 
on the latest mandates 
and leading practices 
within federal agencies.

May 2010
•	 AGA recognizes a record 19 federal 
agencies with the prestigious Certificate 
of Excellence in Accountability Report-
ing (CEAR) Award for outstanding Per-
formance and Accountability Reports 
and Annual Financial Reports.

•	 AGA completes a research study on 
“Creating an Interactive Single Audit 
Database,” sponsored by Corporate Part-
ner PricewaterhouseCoopers.

July 2010
•	 AGA completes a research study on 
“Redefining Accountability: Recovery Act 
Practices and Opportunities,” sponsored 
by Corporate Partner Kearney & Company. 

•	 AGA welcomes more than 2,200 
accountability professionals to Orlando 
for the 59th Annual Professional Devel-
opment Conference & Exposition, “2010 
& Beyond: Dream, Learn, Achieve.” Past 
National President Douglas K. Haywood, 
CGFM, CPA, received the Robert W. 
King Memorial Award posthumously. 
Outgoing National President William A. 
Morehead, Ph.D., CGFM, CPA, passed 
the gavel to incoming National President 
Lisa Casias, CPA. 

September 14, 2010
•	 AGA celebrates 60 years of advancing 
government accountability. 

Read the complete 60-year AGA Timeline 
at www.agacgfm.org/about/history.aspx.

October 2009
•	 Twenty-three universities participate 
in AGA’s 2009–2010 Government Finance 
Case Challenge. 

November 2009
•	 The Fifth Annual Performance Man-
agement Conference is held Nov. 5–6, 
2009, in Seattle, WA. 

•	 North Carolina State University and 
the University of Wisconsin-Platteville 
are selected as the finalist teams in 
AGA’s Third Governance Finance Case 
Challenge.  

• AGA completes a 
research study on 
“State and Local Gov-
ernments’ Use of Per-
formance Measures 
to Improve Service 
Delivery,” sponsored 
by Corporate Partner 
Crowe Horwath.

December 2009
•	 AGA’s Nominating Committee selects 
Past National Treasurer Richard O. 
Bunce, Jr., CGFM, a member of the Rich-
mond Chapter, as National President-
Elect Designate. Bunce is chair of the 
Professional Certification Board. Amelia 
Leswing, CGFM, CPA, CISA, a member 
of the Northern Virginia Chapter, is 
National Treasurer-Elect Designate.

•	 Nevada State Controller Kim Wallin 
releases a two-page, easy-to-understand 
Citizen-Centric Stimulus Report, sum-
marizing how Nevada distributed its ini-
tial infusion of stimulus funds received 
through the American Recovery and 
Reinvestment Act. Nevada is the first 
state to issue the Citizen-Centric Stimu-
lus Report under AGA’s pilot program. 

•	AGA’s Nashville Chapter secured 
“preferred” status for CGFM applicants. 
Job seekers with the CGFM will have an 
advantage over uncertified competitors 
if they apply for certain positions in Ten-
nessee’s Office of the Comptroller of the 
Treasury. 

 
“early last year, my son was  
behind in his speech develop-
ment and used only one word for 
everything. our doctor referred 
us to early intervention services, 
which began working with us 
shortly thereafter.  today i am 
happy to say that i now enjoy 
meaningful communication with 
an expressive little boy.”

—Parent of an Early  
Intervention participant

Early Intervention Services
Nevada’s Early Intervention Services iden-
tifies infants and toddlers who are at-risk 
for, or who have developmental delays; 
provides services and support to families 
to meet the individualized developmen-
tal needs of their child; and facilitates 
the child’s learning and participation in 
family and community life through the 
partnerships of families, caregivers and 
service providers.  This program was 
awarded $4,383,658 in ARRA funds, of 
which $780,272 was spent as of December 
31, 2009, funding 34 private sector jobs.

Build America Bonds
On November 4, 2009 the Office of the 
State Treasurer sold $68,000,000 General 
Obligation (Limited Tax) Capital Improve-
ment Bonds, Series 2009A (Taxable Direct 
Pay Build America Bonds).  The proceeds 
of these bonds will be used in the exist-
ing Capital Improvement Program.  The 
State estimated, by utilizing Build America 
Bonds, it realized a savings of $4.6 mil-
lion NPV over traditional tax-exempt 
bonds.  The savings retained in the Capital 
Improvement Program may be used to 
expand its capacity and funded additional 
construction jobs.

Ongoing Projects
•	 As of December 31, 84 weatherization 

assistance projects, averaging $5,608 per 
project, were completed, funding 81 jobs. 

•	 The Department of Transportation is 
working on 69 projects, such as the I-80 
W interchange in Humboldt County 
spending $9.4 million and funding  
more than 40 jobs.

•	 The Department of Health and Human 
Services provided funding for childcare 
assistance to qualifying children, fund-
ing 29 jobs.

•	 The Department of Conservation  
and Natural Resources, Division of  
Environmental Protection, was awarded 
$19.5 million to provide low-cost financ-
ing of public water supply infrastructure  
projects that are necessary to protect 
public health.  Twelve contracts are  
completed, with 4 more out to bid.  
As of December 31, $3.4 million has  
been disbursed, funding 37 jobs.

FOR MORE INFORMATION ON THE RECOVERY ACT,  
SEE RECOVERY.GOV OR NV.GOV/Recovery/ 

this report was created with information provided by nevada state Controller Kim Wallin.  
Questions? Contact Controller Wallin at 775.684.5632, or visit www.controller.nv.gov

The American Recovery and Reinvestment 
Act of 2009 (Recovery Act) was signed into 
law on February 17, 2009.  The Recovery 
Act authorized spending up to $787  
billion to aid in the rebound of the  
nation’s economy.

The main goals of the Recovery Act are: 
to create and save jobs; to spur economic 
activity and invest in long-term economic 
growth; and to foster new levels of  
accountability and transparency in  
government spending.

The Recovery Act targets three ways to 
achieve those goals. Money is distributed 
through contracts and grants, loans and 
loan guarantees, and through tax policies.

Nevada’s total projected share of Recovery 
Act funds is $2.1 billion. Figure 1 shows 
how much of that amount has already 
been allocated for Nevada, and how much 
has been received and spent by the State 
government between Feb. 17, 2009, the date 
the Act was authorized, and  
December 31 , 2009.

The State has spent 85 percent of the 
money on education, medical assistance, 
and aid to the unemployed. These areas 
needed immediate attention to maintain 
education services and to maintain sub-
sistence levels for the state’s most needy 
citizens before the business of growth for 
our economy could begin.

Figure 2 breaks down Nevada’s expendi-
tures by program type as of 12/31/09.

State of Nevada
A RepoRt to ouR Citizens on the ReCoveRy ACt

State revenues were up in  

fiscal 2009, but only because 

of the stimulus money Nevada 

received. Without the initial  

infusion of stimulus money, 

state revenues would have 

been down about $500  

million in FY2009.

— Kim Wallin  
State Controller

Nevada images courtesy of: (L–R) Ryan Jerz/Nevada 
Commission on Tourism, Rod Hanna/Nevada Commis-
sion on Tourism, Carson City CVB,  Ryan Jerz/Nevada 
Commission on Tourism, Nevada Commission on Tour-
ism, Las Vegas News Bureau/LVCVA

Figure 1   as of Dec. 31, 2009
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education  22,707,231 

Transportation and  
infrastructure

 30,995,527 

Public and Affordable Housing  2,310,291 

Health and Wellness  3,731,040 

Arts  121,185 

Water and Flood Protection  6,102,599 

Other recovery Act Funds  78,347,377 

Social Services and Homeless 
Prevention

 538,265,691 

Workforce Training  8,518,520 

Funds to Balance 
Fiscal Year Budget

 398,802,539 

economic Development and 
energy efficiency

 -   

 1,089,902,001 
* percentages less than .5% were combined for the  

purposes of illustration.

Figure 2 
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Jobs Funded 
During the period October 1, 2009 
through December 31, 2009, 2,592 jobs 
were funded by the Recovery Act.  
Education accounted for 1,984 of  
those jobs, and Transportation for  
180.  In accordance with the guidance 
from the federal government, 520  
work-hours paid for with Recovery  
Act dollars during those three  
months equals one job funded.

0.56%*

0.78%

2.84%
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AGA’s First Federal Performance Conference

April 27–28, 2010  | WAshington, D.C.
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